
Kempsford  
(with Whelford,  Dunfield and Dudgrove) 

Parish Newsletter 

 

February 2016 



Church Choir Mrs Cathy Stanford  713033 

Church Bells Iris Lewis  810770 

Kempsford School Mr Richard Mendum (Head Teacher) 810367 

Chairman of School Governors Mr Andrew Doherty  711552 

Chairman of School Friends Mrs Philippa Griffin  810754 

Farmors School Mr Matthew Evans (Head)  712302 

Kempsford Village Hall  Bookings                                        Kate Collins villagehallbookings@kempsford.net  810478 

Whelford Village Hall & bookings Sue Griffin 374croft@gmail.com 712979 

Kempsford Preschool Lisa Nichols staff@kempsfordpreschool.co.uk 811000 

Kempsford Angling Club Mr J Hussey  810446 

Whelford Village Hall—Booking Mrs Sue Griffin  712979 

Dance Classes at Kempsford V.Hall Ms Gillian Shearing  01793 875934 

Kempsford Brownies Donna Kent www.girlguiding.org.net/get_involved  

Cricket Richard Caswell  810270 

Church Office  Alines.t21@btinternet.com 07599 625240 

Royal British Legion Mr A Hill  810035 

Soldiers, Sailors & Airman’s Acc.(SSAFA) Mr & Mrs A Hill  810035 

Scottish & Southern Electricity   0800 072 7282 

Thames Water   0800 316 9800 

Non-emergency Police Contact   101 

Thursday Club Mrs P Crew/Mrs B Ockwell  810338/713261 

NHS 111 Service  (when less urgent than 999) 111 

Environment Agency Floodline—0845 9881188 General Enquiries - 03708 506 506 

Bulk Refuse (phone to book)  01285 623000 

Highway Matters & Street Light Faults   08000 514 514 

Kempsford Hand Bell Team (Beaubells) Iris Lewis  01285 810770 

Fairford Sports Centre   713786 

Cotswold District Councillors Sue Coakley MBA 

Stephen Andrews 

sue@suecoakley.plus.com 

Stephen.andrews@cotswold.gov.uk 

01367 253306 

01285 810663 

Cotswold District Council   623000 

Gloucestershire County Council   01452 425000 

  Out of hours Social Care issues only 01452 614194 

Gloucestershire County Councillor Mr Raymond Theodoulou rtheo525@aol.com 752000 

Constituency MP Mr G Clifton Brown cliftonbrowng@parliament.uk 01242 514551 

Parish Council Clerk 

(see Parish Council page for Councillors) 

Mrs Teresa Griffin teresagriffin@kempsfordparish 

Council.net 

713691 

Newsletter items Mrs Teresa Griffin As above 713691 

Kempsford Website  www.kempsford.net  

Kempsford Parish Council Website  www.kempsfordparishcouncil.net  

Village Organisations & Useful Contacts 

mailto:Stephen.andrews@cotswold.gov.uk


St Mary’s, Kempsford with St Anne’s Whelford 
John Swanton, Team Rector  01285 – 851309 

email: john@swanton.plus.com 
 

February 2016 
 

My cupboards are still groaning with all the Christmas goodies that I stocked 

up on or were very generously given.  Over-indulgence of the Christmas 

period has left me considering that my New Year should look somewhat 

healthier than the end of 2015 did!  So with the Church season of Lent 

approaching, which begins on 8th February, perhaps this is a good time to 

make resolutions to spend Lent dieting and eating more healthily.  After all 

isn’t Lent all about fasting and denial?  Or is it?  How many of us use it as an 

excuse to get our bodies back into shape for a much hoped for decent 

summer?  Personally I would much rather use the 6 weeks of Lent to take 

something up.  Perhaps a new challenge or hobby?  Or perhaps we should 

consider, in the spirit of Lent, taking up something more spiritual.  How about 

developing an attitude of gratitude and giving thanks every day for one good 

thing in your life, even if life doesn’t seem to be treating you well right now?  

Or one I particularly like the sound of is the ‘Random Act of Kindness’ week, 

which this year runs from 14-20th February.  The idea is that each day you 

undertake an unexpected act of kindness for a stranger.  So perhaps you might 

buy a cup of coffee for the homeless person you pass, or drop in for a chat 

with a lonely neighbour, or even smile and wave at the next person cutting 

you up on the roundabout.  And why not extend the challenge to the whole of 

Lent?  If you are stuck for ideas take a look at the website 

www.randomactsofkindness.org.  And why do it?  Well because Christ calls us 

to love our neighbour – and that means everyone.  Not just your friends and 

family, but the grumpy person down the street and the difficult work 

colleague.  And simply because life is better when we live in harmony as 

community.  Let me know how you get on! 

 
John Swanton – Team Rector 

 



St Mary’s, Kempsford with St Anne’s, Whelford 
John Swanton 01285 851309 

Email: john@swanton.plus.com 
 

Services for February/March 
 

Sunday 7th February 
 

9.00 am 
Whelford 

Holy Communion  led by  
Rev’d Curwen Rawlinson 

Sunday 7th February 
 

10 am 
Kempsford 

Holy Communion led by 
Rev’d Lynn Hayler 

Wednesday 10th February 12 noon Fairford 
7.30 pm Lechlade 

Team Services for  
Ash Wednesday 

Sunday 14 February 
 

10am  
Kempsford 

Holy Communion led by 
Rev’d Paul Springate 

Sunday 21st February 
 

11am 
Kempsford 

Family Service with Baptism led by 
 Rev’d Mary Garrard 

Sunday 28th February 
 

10 am  
Kempsford 

Holy Communion led by  
Rev’d Curwen Rawlinson 

Sunday 6th March 
 

9.00 am 
Whelford 

Holy Communion led by 
Rev’d Curwen Rawlinson 

Sunday 6th March 
 

10 am  
Kempsford 

Mothering Sunday Family Service led 
by Rev’d Lynn Hayler 

Sunday 13th March 10.00am 
Kempsford 

Holy Communion led by 
Rev’d Paul Springate 

Sunday 20th March 10.00am 
Kempsford 

Palm Sunday Holy Communion led by 
Rev’d John Swanton 

Sunday 27th March 10.00am 
Kempsford 

Easter Day Holy Communion led by 
Rev’d Curwen Rawlinson 

 

Sunday; 14th February at 12.30 pm Wedding of. Randal Brown and Juliette Vino   
 

Thursday 17 March  Wedding of Martin Richards and Christine Wiggins 
 

Sunday January 31st at 6pm Sung Evensong for Candlemas at Meysey Hampton with the 
combined choirs of Lechlade and Fairford and Kempsford churches 
 

14 TO 18 

Bored? Want somewhere to chill with your friends? 

Enjoy Pizza? Like table tennis or snooker or darts?  

Come to Kempsford Village Hall on Thursdays 

8 pm to 9 pm 

 



Whelford Village Hall 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

For bookings, contact Sue Griffin on 01285 712979 or email—

374croft@gmail.com  

 

 

Whelford Village Hall AGM 
 

Wednesday 17th February 2016 

6.30pm at the Hall 

All Welcome 
 

 

 

 

Whelford Social Club 
 

A small, friendly club, welcomes new members and guests 

Live Music—Saturday 13th February 

Plus regular Bingo on Wednesdays and Sundays 

Opening Hours: 

Wed, Fri & Sat: 8pm—12am, Sun 12pm—6pm & 8pm—11pm 

 



We are deeply saddened by the sudden loss of Janet Fitzgibbon, our 

Chair.  She will be greatly missed and long remembered for her untiring 

enthusiasm and commitment.  Our heartfelt sympathies are with Pat and 

her family. 

 

Kempsford Village Hall Committee 

MARCH 2016 NEWSLETTER 
Copy for the above Newsletter to Teresa Griffin by 

Monday 22nd February 2016 please 

Email: clerk@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 



Kempsford Village Hall 

Regular bookings 

Mondays Tuesdays Wednesdays Thursdays Fridays  

10:00—11:00 

Pilates 

Rona Bennett 

  Café 

2nd Thurs in month 

11:30—14:00 

  

AM 

16:00—17:00 

Rainbows 

Karen Cornish 

Dance Classes 

15:30—17:00 

Ms Gillian Shearing 

15:30—17:30 

Private 

Dance  

Classes 

Ms Gillian 
Shearing 

12:00—14:00 

Post Office 

 

  

PM 

18:00—19:00 

Zumba 

Donna 

18:00—19:30 

Brownies 

Donna Kent 

 19:00—21:00 

Youth Group 

 Eve 

19:00—20:30 

Karate 

 www.greywolf 
karate.org 

19:45—21:45 

Parish Council 

Meeting 

(once a month, 
usually 3rd Tues 

in month) 

    

Contact details: Rona Bennett—01865 820754,  Donna — 07891660089, Gillian Shearing —01793875934 

Brownies—Donna Kent, www.girlguiding.org.net/get_involved,   Rainbows—Karen Cornish 07837785666 

Kempsford Village Hall Committee Members 

Pete Wolfenden (Vice Chair) Tel: 01285 810477 Kate Collins Tel: 01285 810478 

Jacky Stagg (Treasurer) Tel: 01285 239287 Pete Robinson Tel: 01285 810356 

Joy Cross (Secretary) Tel: 01285 810439 Mark Strange (PC Rep) Tel: 01285 810635 

New members are always welcome! 

For Bookings, contact Kate Collins on 01285 810478 or villagehallbookings@kempsford.net 



KEMPSFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
Clerk: Teresa Griffin, Winterwood, Whelford, Fairford, Glos. GL7 4EB 

Tel: 01285 713691     Email: clerk@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 

www.kempsfordparishcouncil.net 

Parish Councillors Email Tel. 

Mr Tony Williams (Chair) tonywilliams@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810628 

Mr Jerry Stokes (Vice-chair) jerrystokes@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 07834 369645 

Mrs Christine Nugent  christinenugent@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810306 

Ms Alison Ward alisonward@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810273 

Mrs Sue Griffin suegriffin@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 712979 

Mr Mark Strange markstrange@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810635 

Mr Philip Nickson philnickson@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810466 

Parish Council and other  Meeting dates  

Tuesday 16th February 2016 Parish Council Meeting 7.45pm, Kempsford Village Hall 

Tuesday 15th March 2016 Parish Council Meeting 7.45pm, Kempsford Village Hall 

Gloucestershire County Council 

Planning applications lodged or new details received: 

 

Ref: 13/0097/CWMAJM  Extension of sand and gravel extraction at Manor Farm Quarry, 

    Washpool Lane, Kempsford by Aggregate Industries 

The County Council is in the process of considering the above planning application and, as 

part of this process it requested the applicant to provide further information in relation to 

the Environmental Statement. A copy of the further information is available to view on the 

Gloucestershire County Council website— 
 

http://planning.gloucestershire.gov.uk/publicaccess/applicationDetails.do?
activeTab=summary&keyVal=MYM4RBHN01600 
 

Comment deadline—10th February 2016 

http://planning.gloucestershire.gov.uk/publicaccess/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=MYM4RBHN01600
http://planning.gloucestershire.gov.uk/publicaccess/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=MYM4RBHN01600


Lakes by Yoo Community Engagement Event 

 

A Community Engagement Event for the Lakes by Yoo development was held on Thursday 

28th January 2016, and all residents should have received an invitation. 

The event was held to provide an overview of their work over the past ten years and their 

vision for the future. It also provided an opportunity to view their early proposals for the 

final stage of development , including new public footpaths around the lakes. 

If you were unable to attend the event, the plans can be viewed at-  

http://connect-conferences.co.uk/downloads/Lakes-by-yoo-Public-Exhibition-28-Jan.pdf  

Keeping the Village Clean and Tidy 
 
In this day and age there are very limited official resources for such things as road 
sweeping, clearing leaves, litter picking, road-side weeding etc.  Cotswold District Council 
allow for road cleaning in the Village just twice yearly. 
 
A suggestion has been put to the Parish Council that parishioners might participate in 
something of a self-help approach.  Volunteers could agree to become a “steward” for, 
perhaps, an area of some ten houses, including their own, and encourage each home 
owner to take responsibility for their own little patch.   The roll of “steward”  could change 
periodically.  There are areas in the Parish that will fall outside such a scheme, and maybe 
additional volunteers could be found who would be would be willing to take these on.  
Parish Councillors would also pitch-in where and when they can.   
 
Do you thinks this is a good idea?    Would you be willing to help?    Let us know – e-mail 
the Parish Clerk –clerk@kempsfordparishcouncil.net   
 



The Parish Council is considering how as a Parish we can celebrate the 

Queen’s 90th Birthday. 

One suggestion is decorating the villages with bicycles, creating your 

own display with flowers, fauna or any other theme that springs to mind. 

The decorated bikes would be on display outside your house, garden or 

organisation on Saturday 11th June (The Queen’s Official Birthday). 

A great opportunity for everyone of all ages to take part and enjoy a 

stroll around the villages to view the displays. 

Any individual or organisation interested, please contact Christine 

Nugent on 01285 810306 or by email—

christinenugent@kempsfordparishcouncil.net  

Any other suggestions on how we can mark the occasion also welcomed. 







A big Christmas 'Thank you' from Lechlade Lions. 

 

President Geoff Bull and all Club members wish to publish their grateful thanks to 
residents in Lechlade, Fairford & Kempsford for their very generous response to 
this year's Christmas Fund Raising programme. All involved in selling tickets for our 
Christmas Draw were very well received and the Traders were extremely generous 
in donating Prizes. Similarly, Santa and his helpers were warmly welcomed on their 
evening visits; collectively, we are very pleased to announce that our Charity Ac-
count has benefited to the tune of a little under £3,000. 

Details of this year's Raffle Prize Winners will be published on the Town Notice 

Boards in Lechlade and Fairford. 





The League of Friends of Fairford Hospital 
(Reg. Charity No: 1006416) 

President, Earl St Aldwyn 

 

ACTIVE IN THE LOCAL COMMUNITY  
Serving Fairford, Lechlade and the surrounding villages. 

 

News and information from The League 
 

Do you want to help your local community? 

 

Everything the League of Friends does is for our local community but it can only be done if we have the 

funds and the volunteers to help us!  We do need more volunteers to get involved! 
 

 We need more Volunteer Drivers to help people in the community to get to their medical 

appointments! 

 We need more House-to-House Collectors in 2016.  The House-to-House Collection is our 

biggest fundraiser and we need more collectors and area co-ordinators to help us in 2016 

between the 4 and 18 April! 

 We need more volunteers to help with the Edna Dawes Lunch Club, which is held Mondays 

and Wednesdays in Fairford! 
 

If you think you can help please contact Christine Barker on 07767 408409 or email 

fairford.lof@hotmail.co.uk  

 

Next Events 

100 Club 2016 

Subscriptions are now due for 2016 so if you have not set up a direct debit for the 100 Club please send 

your £12 to Paul O’Shaughnessy, Treasurer, Scissor Cottage, Turville Barnes, Eastleach, GL7 3QB.  

If you want to set up a Direct Debit or have not yet joined and are interested in doing so then please refer to 

our website or contact Christine Barker for further details. A Direct Debit will ensure being included in the 

draw every year.  Please submit new applications and subscription renewals ASAP. 
 

Quiz Night 

Local writer Paul Cornell will host a fundraising quiz night for the The League of Friends of 

Fairford Hospital on Saturday 12th March at 7.30p.m. 
The evening will take place at Fairford Town FC with all proceeds going to the charity. Paul, a Fairford 

resident, has written for television dramas including Elementary, Doctor Who, Casualty and Coronation 

Street, and has many novels and comics to his name.    

Popular Fairford coffee shop 7A have also agreed to support the Quiz Night, supplying a brownie for each 

guest! 

 

Tickets are priced at £10 per person, which will include a one-course hot meal as well as the brownie. 

Teams can be made up of up to eight people – get your tickets by calling Graham Hewitt on 01285 851022 

 

2016 House-to House Collection- 

The League’s House-to-House Collection will be held between the 4 and 18 April.  Last year we raised 

almost £19,000 and we very much hope to raise a similar amount this year.    

 

Graham Hewitt 

Chairman 



LECHLADE HISTORY SOCIETY 
 
Monday 15th February, 7.15 for 7.30pm in the Memorial Hall. Witney Blanket Making. 
Keith Crawford worked for the Witney blanket firm from 1976 to 1990 and is an expert on 
the history of this iconic industry which once dominated the town of Witney. Guests wel-
come £4. Contact Alan Garnell 01367 253087 or visit www.lechladehistory.co.uk. 

 
 

EASTLEACH & SOUTHROP JUMBLE SALE 
 
Organised by the Friendship Circle, and to be held on February 27th at Southrop Village 
Hall. Entry 2.00pm (20p) 
Donations of jumble, bric a brac, cakes, books, toys, gardening equipment etc. can be left at 
the Hall on Friday 26th 2-2.30pm or Saturday 27th 10-11am. 
Contact Sally Parris on 01367 850321 or Jane Jenkinson on 01367 850393 

Community First Responder 

Community First Responders (CFR) are volunteers who support their local community by 
attending emergency calls ahead of an Ambulance. 

CFRs are trained to attend medical emergencies where it might be essential for the patient 
to receive immediate life-saving care.  No previous medical training is needed to become a 
CFR.  

CFRs are an integral part of the local Ambulance Service. Before appointment and issue of 
equipment, volunteers will be expected to have completed an enhanced Disclosure and 
Barring Service check and will receive training, including a day “on-shift” with a crew.  

The local group, which covers an area from Lechlade through Fairford to Kempsford, meets 
monthly. Local CFRs are encouraged to attend these as part of their continuation training. 

Interested? Then find out more from either: 

Stephen Andrews at andrews@btinternet.com or call 07795-915902; or, 

David Chapman at davidcchapman999@gmail.com or call 01367-850454 

mailto:andrews@btinternet.com
mailto:davidcchapman999@gmail.com








 Fairford Dial-a-Ride Timetable 
February/March 2016 

Cirencester: Thursdays departing Fairford 08.30am(1) & 08.45(2) returning 11.15am & 
11.45 cost 3.80 

February  2016 Destination Depart 
Fairford 
AM 

Return 
PM 

Fare 

Tuesday 2nd Swindon Orbital 10.00 2.00 5.90 
Wednesday 3rd Fairford Market - Villages 09.00 11.15 Variable 

Thursday 11th Carterton Market (Replaces 
Cirencester 1) 

08.30 12.00 5.30 

Friday 12th Witney 09.00 1.00 7.20 

Tuesday 16th Witney (Limited Seats) 09.00 1.00 7.20 

Wednesday 17th Fairford Market - Villages 09.00 11.15 Variable 

Monday 22nd Central Swindon 08.30 12.15 5.90 
Friday 26th Cheltenham 08.30 1.00 8.60 

Friday 26th Lechlade Garden Centre 09.00 12.30 3.70 
     

     

March 2016 Destination Depart 
Fairford 
AM 

Return 
PM 

Fare 

Tuesday 1st Swindon Orbital 10.00 2.00 5.90 

Wednesday 2nd Fairford Market- Villages 09.00 11.15 Variable 
Tuesday 8th Central Swindon (Limited Seats) 08.30 Flexible 5.90 

Thursday 10th Carterton Market (Replaces 
Cirencester 1) 

08.30 12.00 5.30 

Friday 11th Witney 08.30 1.00 7.20 
Wednesday 16th Fairford Market - Villages 09.00 11.15 Variable 

Friday 18th Cheltenham 08.30 1.00 8.60 

Friday 18th Dobbies Garden Centre 09.00 12.30 3.80 
 Easter period 25-28 March    

Tuesday 29th Central Swindon 08.30 12.15 5.90 
     

     
All Departure Times are from Fairford Fire Station   All departure times are from the 
Fire Station and  NOT arrival at your home. 
To book seats please ring 01285 713852 or pop into the Community Centre Office Mon-
Fri 0800-1200 
 


